Town of Eden

71 Old Schoolhouse Rd

Eden Mills, VT  05653

Minutes of Regular Meeting, November 12, 2018
The Eden Selectboard met at the Town Office on November 12, 2018.  Present at the meeting were:  Ricky Morin, Adam Degree, George Sheldrick, Mike & Samantha Paradis, Wendy Wells, Wayne Demar, Melissa Morin, Stub Earle, Tyler Gillespie, Bruce Shields, Kristi & Wesley Ehlers, John Savage, Candy Vear and Tracey Morin.

1. Ricky opened the meeting at 6:00PM. 

To accommodate those present, the Selectboard moved to:

7.
NHP/Eden Fire Dept. Budget 2019:  John Savage spoke to the Selectboard on the following:

a.
New Fire Truck:  The contract has been signed at a total cost of $336,000.  This is $3,000 more than what was voted to raise at town meeting, 2018 which was $330,000.  The Fire Dept. had already anticipated this prior to town meeting, 2018 and Eden voted to make up any difference from the American Gift Fund.  John added that the company will take the old truck in trade at $12,000.  Eden voted at its last meeting to put Eden’s 50% share into the NHP/Eden Fire Depts.’ equipment fund to be used to purchase new equipment for the new truck.  In the event Hyde Park does not vote to do the same, the Fire Dept. would cut a check to Eden for its 50%.  Delivery is anticipated the third week of April.  John will provide the VIN number for the State of Vermont Equipment loan application as soon as it is available.
b.
FY19/20 Budget:  An expense line item for disability insurance of $1400 was omitted on the budget presented at the special meeting of October 29th.  This supports the income requested vs. expenses.  There had been some confusion on the amount to be raised by each town.  John stated the income number of $33,525 from both Hyde Park and Eden was correct.  George made the motion to accept the budget proposal presented by NHP/Eden Fire Dept. of $33,525 for FY19/20 which will be included as part of the Selectboard Fund budget FY19/20.  Adam seconded the motion.  Approved.
c.
John reported that an ISO inspection was completed for Hyde Park last Tuesday.  He is working with them to schedule an inspection for Eden.  Eden’s current rating is 9.  An inspection will take into account the dry hydrant locations and should lower this rating which will benefit property owners when seeking insurance coverage.  Ricky inquired about the maintenance/inspection reports for the dry hydrants.  John will look into this and report back.  Future Dry Hydrant grants:  repairs to any existing dry hydrants; the dry hydrant in Eden Mills is not operating, an alternate location is desired in a better location.
4.
Michael Paradis – Newport Ambulance Service – NEMS Budget 2019:  Mike presented the Selectboard with their proposed budget for FY19/20.  NEMS is looking at a 10.45% increase which is mostly due to health insurance and wages but also includes replacement of one ambulance.  Eden’s share would be $46,512.  This is an increase of $4,401 from FY18/19.  A supervisor has been placed at the Johnson station; they have filled the two full time paramedic positions and have been adjusting wages to get ahead of the $15 minimum wage mark before it becomes law.  Mike said he will be retiring in 2019 and Jeff Johanson will be taking his place.  Also discussed were: costs of transports not covered by insurance, collection attempts/results and the annual report showing how much is written off each year; were all reports acceptable for town report – yes; payments for FY19/20 to remain monthly – Yes; was NEMS municipal or private – private; the use of municipal plates on their vehicles – it is what is issued to them by DMV.  The Selectboard asked to review the budget and vote on it at their next meeting.  This was agreeable to Mike.  Mike offered to return if needed.  The Selectboard thanked Mike for his years of working with the town and wished him well in his retirement.
Returning to the agenda:

2. Additions & Deletions to the Agenda:  None.
3. Citizen Input:  None
5.
Listers - Error & Omissions Report (2):  The Selectboard asked the Listers to explain the reason for the two Error & Omission reports.  Bruce spoke only on the property at Mud Pond:  the new owner had called and spoken with a Lister who made notation of the phone call, but the Listers never followed up on the call.  Bruce felt this represented a legitimate reason to take a look at his “verbal” grievance.  Bruce had Russ Bodine, a professional appraiser who assists Eden from time to time review the file.  Russ discovered assumptions made by the Listers that were not good and needed correction.  Along with these, the enhanced property was removed as it is on Mud Pond and the building had been wrongly characterized as it was not a 2nd story.  These changes resulted in the reduction of value which brought it more in line with what the new owner had paid for the property.  The Selectboard expressed concern over:  Major change after April 1st deadline; previous owner formally grieved and was refused a reduction; did not go through the grievance process; questioned if all Listers were involved with the inspection of this property; do they go alone to look at properties; town needs complete reappraisal so all properties are up to date and taxed equally across the board; new buildings in town for several years not being taxed; may be time for town to look into a private appraisal company.  Bruce responded:  they acted on a verbal grievance that was initially taken by phone and lost; he and Ralph inspected this property; Listers board has not had a complete board for the last 5 years; a reappraisal would cost $150 per parcel; does not feel a private contractor would do all that the Listers do now.  Kristi added:  Russ was involved in the actual value determination; there was no disagreement that the property was highly overvalued.  Adam stated it may be best to look into an outside firm for consideration.  Adam also said that now and going forward the Listers should make sure that all are involved in decisions.  They are no different than the Selectboard…decisions must be majority of board.  No action was taken by the Selectboard as the changes had been made to the Grand List, the property owners notified and new tax bills issued on October 9, 2018, prior to the Selectboard being notified on October 22nd.
6.
Eden Youth Sports Committee – Letter of Resignation – Tyler Gillespie:  Tyler had submitted his letter of resignation and wished to express his concern for the program and those involved.  His letter stated he wished to remain a coach and would remain on the committee if another member were to leave.  During the day, several letters of support for both Tyler Gillespie and Wayne Demar were received at the town office.  Some within the last hour prior to the meeting.  One of Tyler’s concerns was the appointment of Wayne’s wife, Susan to EYSC.  Ricky stated that this was an action by the Selectboard; a letter of interest was received, a position was available and she was appointed by the Selectboard.  Ricky noted community involvement in town committees is lacking and when someone steps forward and wants to participate the town is happy to include them.  Another of Tyler’s concern was Wayne’s disciplinary actions with players.  George noted that only the letter of resignation was on the agenda, additional information had come in later which the Selectboard had not thoroughly reviewed.  George made the motion to postpone acting on the letter of resignation and meet with the entire EYSC at their meeting on December 4th.  Approved.  A special Selectboard meeting will be warned for that date.
8.
Approve the Minutes of October 22, 2018 and October 29, 2018:  Adam made the motion to approve the minutes of October 22, 2018 and October 29, 2018, as written.  George seconded.  Approved.

9.
Beach Update:  None at this time.
10.
Dog Officer Update:  None at this time.
11.
Constable Update:  None at this time.

12.
Health Officer Update:  None at this time.

13.
Road Commissioner Report:

a.
Update Knowles Flat Twin Culverts – Notification funding available FY20:  Correspondence from the State of Vermont informed that funding was available in FY20 and they intended to advertise the project and start construction as early as spring 2020.
b.
Update Heath Gravel Pit – Gravel crushing: Crushing is complete.  Total of 5114 yards: 1100 is stockpiled at the town garage with the balance stockpiled at the Heath Pit.  Eden has until October 2019 to remove the gravel and clean up the site.
c.
Update Griggs Rd Bus Turnaround:  One more landowner needs to be contacted before a determination is made on whether the turnaround will remain as established or be changed.
d.
Review for posting – Winter Parking Ban:  The annual notice was reviewed.  This will be posted in the local stores and paper.  The Selectboard discussed town turnarounds where vehicles and other items are causing a safety concern for the town equipment and personnel.  Letters will be sent to the residents on these roads asking them to comply with the Winter Parking Ban and if the plow driver does not feel it is safe to put the equipment in that area, the road will not be plowed until it is made safe.
e.
H-piles from Whitney Lane project:  A party is interested in purchasing some of the H-piles left from the Whitney Lane project, but only wants to pay ½ of the cost.  The inventory list of piles available and Eden’s cost was reviewed.  It was suggested that these might possibly be of use at the twin culvert site.  The Selectboard agreed our cost was fair and did not want to sell the H-piles at a reduced price.

f.
Update of other activities of Highway Dept.:  Grading, when weather permits; shoulders ½ complete on Knowles Flat paving project; wood pile split; winter sand stockpiled.  Ricky advised the Selectboard that the cost for winter sand had increased due to the vendors new pricing practices.  Cost is now by ton instead of by yard.  Ricky estimates the total cost to be $14,000 higher than last year due to this change in pricing.
14.
Ratify Additions & Deletions of October 22, 2018 meeting:

a.
Discussion of, motion and approval to pay for installation of generator at NHP/Eden Fire Dept. with monies from American Gift Fund not to exceed $3,100.
b.
Review of, motion and approval to put Eden’s 50% share of funds received from sale of old fire truck into the NHP/Eden Fire Depts. Equipment Fund.
c.
Review of, motion and approval to cover Knowles Flat paving expense of $112,163.08 from the Highway Reserve Fund.
Adam made the motion to ratify the additions and deletions of the October 22, 2018 meeting as listed in #14 (a-c).  George seconded the motion.  Approved.

15.
Review and approve Disposition of Municipal records:  The list of items exceeding 10 years old and not required to be maintained on a permanent basis along with items to be donated to the Eden Historical Society were reviewed.  Adam made the motion to sign the list of items to be shred.  George seconded.  Approved and signed.  At this time the Selectboard looked at both vaults which are at capacity.  Periodic cleaning and disposal of items which are not permanent does not provide much space as the items required to be kept permanently are growing as the town grows.  The Selectboard felt it was time to ask the voters for an addition and improvements to the town office.  Candy noted that the space issue was very visible to residents during the recent election process as there was a high turnout and the office was crowded multiple times during the day and evening. 
16.
FYI:

a.
Lamoille County Communications Budget Mtg., November 26, @6PM:  Eden has a Selectboard meeting on this date.  The Sheriff’s dept. will be contacted to provide information for the Selectboard to review.

b.
Update on G1 Holdings Settlement, November 26, 2018.  

c.
Morin Salvage Yard Permit Application – re-notice an additional 30 days:  Correspondence from the state advised of the additional notice but did not provide a reason.

d.
Email correspondence – trash on highway:  Correspondence received at the town office and Eden’s response were reviewed.

e.
Governor’s “Capital for a Day” @LCPC, November 28th.

f.
VT Public Transit Policy Plan @ Hyde Park Town Office, November 14th.

g.
Efficiency VT free energy consultation for Eden businesses:  It was suggested to have them come and do an audit of the town office.

17.
Any other business:  Reschedule December 24, 2018 Selectboard meeting.  This meeting will be rescheduled to Wednesday, December 26, 2018 at 6PM.
18.
Sign orders (7):  Seven (7) orders were reviewed and signed.

19.
Adjourn:  Ricky made the motion to adjourn at 8:30PM.  George seconded the motion.  Approved.
Unapproved minutes. 
Tracey Morin

Town Administrative Assistant 
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